

March 25, 2009



## **Labor & Employment Bulletin**

## EMPLOYEE FREE CHOICE ACT UPDATE: SENATOR SPECTER BREAKS SILENCE

Senator Specter (R-Pa.) announced yesterday that he will not vote for cloture on the Employee Free Choice Act ("EFCA") noting that this is a bad time, economically, to pass such a measure. In other words, he will not vote to end an expected filibuster on the bill. He did, however, invite a compromise on the legislation to make it easier for unions to organize workers while maintaining the secret ballot election.

Although this is a significant blow to labor's agenda, the battle is far from over. Senator Specter noted that EFCA was the most heavily lobbied bill he has ever seen. EFCA proponents are not going away. There are several compromises that have been floated over the last several weeks (especially keep a sharp eye on "equal access" proposals that would give unions the right to enter an employer's premises to campaign among employees). One or more are likely to become the new focus of lobbying efforts.

Senator Specter has himself proposed changes to the National Labor Relations Act ("Act") that do not include card check but do include provisions that would make it much easier for unions to organize. One such proposal includes "quickie elections", i.e., the National Labor Relations Board would conduct union elections on an expedited basisanywhere from 10 to 21 days after an election petition has been filed. Obviously, this would make it very difficult for employers to mount an election campaign.

Senator Specter has previously suggested changing the mandatory arbitration provision of EFCA to require parties to begin negotiations within 21 days after a union has been certified. If the parties cannot reach an agreement in 120 days, either party may invoke the services of the Federal Mediation and Conciliation Service and if one party is not negotiating in good faith, the other may obtain an order compelling the offending party to negotiate on a fixed schedule and imposing an award of costs and attorney's fees. During yesterday's remarks, he signaled an apparent willingness to consider mandatory arbitration if the arbitrator was limited to selecting one party or the other's proposals as opposed to being able to write the contract in its entirety.

Since EFCA supporters are likely to change their strategy, employers must also. Organized labor and its supporters will continue to press for mechanisms which minimize employers' ability to communicate benefits of a union free workplace. Employers should continue to prepare for these changes to the Act, including developing employee training and communications programs that are ongoing and not dependent on a significant post-petition campaign period.

We will continue to keep you apprised of the latest developments on EFCA and related employment developments. Should you have any questions please contact:

Maynard A. Buck: (216) 363-4694 or mbuck@beneschlaw.com

**Joseph N. Gross:** (216) 363-4163 or <u>igross@beneschlaw.com</u>

Peter N. Kirsanow: (216) 363-4481 or pkirsanow@beneschlaw.com

Ann E. Knuth: (216) 363-4168 or aknuth@beneschlaw.com

Biographical information is available at <a href="https://www.beneschlaw.com">www.beneschlaw.com</a>.

As a reminder, this Advisory is being sent to draw your attention to issues and is not to replace legal counseling.

UNITED STATES TREASURY DEPARTMENT CIRCULAR 230 DISCLOSURE: TO ENSURE COMPLIANCE WITH REQUIREMENTS IMPOSED BY THE IRS, WE INFORM YOU THAT, UNLESS EXPRESSLY STATED OTHERWISE, ANY U.S. FEDERAL TAX ADVICE CONTAINED IN THIS COMMUNICATION (INCLUDING ANY ATTACHMENTS) IS NOT INTENDED OR WRITTEN TO BE USED, AND CANNOT BE USED, FOR THE PURPOSE OF (i) AVOIDING PENALTIES UNDER THE INTERNAL REVENUE CODE, OR (ii) PROMOTING, MARKETING OR RECOMMENDING TO ANOTHER PARTY ANY TRANSACTION OR MATTER ADDRESSED HEREIN.